May 9, 2023 REGULAR SESSION 5:30 P.M.
GUNNISON CITY COUNCIL

The Gunnison City Council Regular Session meeting was called to order on Tuesday, May 9, 2023,
at 5:33 p.m. by Mayor Diego Plata in Council Chambers, located at 201 W. Virginia Avenue in
Gunnison, Colorado. The Regular Session was also broadcasted via Zoom. Present in Council
Chambers were Mayor Plata, Mayor Pro Tem Logan, Councilor Gelwicks, Council Miles,
Councilor Freeburn, City Attorney Fogo, City Manager/Finance Director Cowan, City Clerk
Boucher and Western Liaison KC Wenzel. Also present in Council Chambers were Community
Outreach Liaison Ricardo Esqueda, Police Chief Keith Robinson, Public Works Director David
Gardner, Water Superintendent Mike Rogers, Electric Superintendent Will Dowis and Planning
Technician Caree Musick. Representatives from JVA Engineers attended in-person and online.
Community Development Director Anton Sinkewich attended online. Many members of the
public attended in-person and online. The press was present. A Council quorum was present.

Public Input. Mayor Plata reviewed the City’s expectations for Public Input with the audience.

Gunnison resident Steve Schechter expressed concern about the City’s recent city manager hire
who has limited electric department experience and with Council for not having training in
electrical markets or the electrical grid. Mr. Schechter encouraged Council to develop a new
contract with its current energy supplier MEAN or to find a different provider. Gunnison needs to
be a strong independent energy provider.

Celeste Helminski, Executive Director of the Gunnison County Chamber of Commerce,
approached Council to promote the Chamber’s up-coming Spring Fling/Summer Forecast event at
the IBar on Friday, May 12, 2023.

Gunnison resident Peter Calager spoke to Council about the regulation of non-licensed electric
travel devices such as skateboards and e-bikes on City streets and sidewalks. He didn’t know if the
City had regulations regarding them but asked that the City manage their usage and speed for the
safety of residents and visitors.

Mayor Plata called for other public input. There were no additional public comments in-person or
online.

Council Action Items.

Energy Performance Contract Collateralization. City Manager/Finance Director Ben Cowan
shared with Council that the City is finalizing the energy performance contract with the State of
Colorado Energy Office. This contract will result in energy improvements throughout City
facilities. Key energy savers will come from a variety of lighting changes, HVAC upgrades, and
weatherization projects. The federal government recently raised interest rates again; therefore, the
City is interested in scaling back the initial scope of the work because the interest costs are
exceeding the payback period needed to facilitate the overall financial package. With the recent
rate increases, including an ice melt system for a cost of $109,000 for the Jorgensen Ice Rink does
not make financial sense as it does not generate savings; however, the ice melt system would be
beneficial because it mitigates a safety hazard and would save on labor. Employees currently hand
chip the ice between the indoor and outdoor rinks. Mr. Cowan asked if Council would like to fund
that project separately. Bids for the project and design work have already been completed.

Finance Director Cowan also presented a new financial avenue for Council to consider. Lenders
prefer to have one facility used for collateral rather than many smaller units throughout an
organization. Smaller units or equipment are often below capitalization thresholds and are not
specifically insured, so a listing of equipment as collateral can increase interest rates. Furthermore,
this creates a blanket Uniform Commercial Code encumbrance on most City facilities that may be
an issue in the future if the City tried issue debt for an improvement on that facility. A way to
reduce the interest rate in a material way is to substitute a critical facility for the improvements
themselves. This is commonly done to make the lender feel comfortable that the City will make
required payments on the lease. If something comes up in the future, the facility can be easily
substituted with another facility. The facility should be roughly aligned with the value of the
financial package. The City of Gunnison City Hall is an ideal candidate. Finance Director Cowan
introduced Troy Bernberg of Northland Securities to answer any questions.



Mr. Bernberg relayed that the building can be collateralized as a part of the construction project or
as a separate or substituted piece. Substitute collateral is quite common and can result in a Jower
interest rate and is a simpler process for the lender. Staff is seeking direction from Council on how
to proceed with these two items in order to finalize the contract and receive approval from the State
of Colorado.

Council asked a few follow-up questions about the ice melt system. Staff shared that the ice melt
system would not be incorporated into the energy performance contract, but McKinstry could
incorporate this project into the overall scope of work at the ice rink. Council expressed no
objections with removing the ice melt system from the energy performance contract and to pay for
it separately and to move forward with City Hall as substitute collateral for the energy performance
contract.

License Agreement for Taco la Esquina. The City of Gunnison’s Community Outreach Liaison
Ricardo Esqueda and Community Development Planning Technician Caree Musick approached
Council along with Silvia Victoria Perez Hernandez who submitted an application for a License
Agreement at 618 West Tomichi Avenue for her new business Tacos la Esquina. The request was
for an allowance of café seating that would extend 24 feet into the 12th Street right-of-way. Senora
Perez Hernandez would operate her food truck through a conditional use permit. The request for a
conditional use permit to operate the food truck will be put before the Planning and Zoning
Commission at the end of the month. Staff is recommending approval of the conditional use permit.
She will place tables in the right-of-way area and is required to maintain the 30-foot sight triangle
clear from café tables, chairs or other obstacles as stated in the Land Development Code. Staff
thinks the business will help increase the vibrancy of that area. Council emphasized the importance
of safety at that corner and the need to keep the right-of-way clear of obstacles since the location
lacks a crosswalk at 12% Street. It was suggested by Council for staff to follow up with CDOT
about a possible crosswalk at 12" street across Highway 50. Mayor Pro Tem Logan moved and
Councilor Freeburn seconded the motion to approve the license agreement for a conditional use
permit for Taco la Esquina.

Roll call, yes: Freeburn, Miles, Gelwicks, Logan, and Gelwicks. So carried.

Roll call, no: None.

Update on the Water Treatment Plant. Mayor Plata introduced the agenda item. He said that
staff and the engineers will give a presentation on the scope, size, location, and process that has
gone into this topic and then he will ask for public input. City Manager Cowan stated that a water
treatment plant must be constructed and there is not an option for non-action. The water system is
at risk in terms of contamination and at risk of having water calls on it in years of drought. The
City wants to be proactive and not wait for the State of Colorado to mandate the work under their
timeline. The Water Master Plan that the City adopted in 2021 sited VanTuyl as the location that
makes the most sense because the City’s water rights are there, the water quality is high and there
is good accessibility to the existing distribution system.

Public Works Director David Gardner introduced the JVA engineers who have been working on
this project. They are Kevin Tone, Josh McGibbon, and Mandy Rasmussen. Water and Wastewater
Superintendent Mike Rogers and City Engineer Cody Tusing have also been contributing
members. Director Gardner gave a brief overview of the evening’s presentation and topics related
to the water treatment plant. Superintendent Rogers started by summarizing the history of water in
Gunnison. Key dates are 1883 when the town pipeline was appropriated at 15 c.f.s. In 1953, the
City completed a water treatment plant filter upgrade. Ten wells were drilled throughout the City
in 1958, 1960, 1966, 1976, and 1999. In 1967, the Water Treatment Plant located at today’s Public
Works campus was abandoned. In 1993, the City purchased VanTuyl Ranch for water usage and
in 2021, the Water Master plan was adopted. Gunnison’s current water treatment system consists
of nine potable wells which are located in the middle of streets and by the school. Chlorine gas is
used for disinfection through a Down Well Chlorination process. CDPHE has grandfathered
Gunnison in to still use this process but is not allowed anywhere else. The current system has a
high risk of contamination because of the shallow aquifer underneath the streets and the City has
no additional treatment capabilities.

Director Gardner outlined why the City purchased VanTuyl in 1992. The land was purchased to
protect the City’s domestic water supply and preservation of the aquifer, to meet increased water



demands as the city grows, to protect the city’s water source by restricting residential and
commercial development in the area, to utilize irrigation to continue to fulfill City’s water rights,
and for future water storage. Staff and the engineers used multiple applicable planning documents
to understand the previous and current uses of the land and to establish priorities and preferences
regarding the development of a water treatment plan. Documents used include the 2010 VanTuyl
Ranch Management Plan, 2012 VanTuyl Ranch Annexation, 2021 Gunnison Water Master Plan,
and 2022 Source Water Protection Plan.

The presentation was turned over to Josh McGibbon of JVA Engineers to explain why VanTuyl
was chosen as the preferred location for a water treatment plant. In 2021, several sites were
considered. They were the Water Storage Tank Site behind Western, the current Public Works
facility, on the Lazy K property where affordable housing has been built, and far north of the City
by the O’Fallon Ditch. A few sites were considered at the VanTuyl Ranch; however, the preferred
site was the VanTuyl Headquarters. This site met all of the criteria, which includes proximity to
the water source, piping, city utilities, near water storage, and near the city water main connection.
The Ranch Headquarters already has some development. Mr. McGibbon summarized the proposed
improvements related to this project. They include but are not limited to the creation of a water
treatment plant, development of an infiltration gallery and pump station, buried pipelines, future
water storage, and a water shop to house a lab and facility operations and equipment. A
groundwater well manifold (wells 7, 9, 10) could provide for treated water redundancy and small
rooftop solar arrays are included to allow for access to grant dollars and provide a backup energy
source. Other possible improvements were recreation focused. At this location, the plant could
coexist with the surrounding environment and wildlife, an active cattle ranch, and continue to
accommodate agricultural use.

Mandy Rasmussen who attended online acknowledged the importance of the recreation use, the
beauty of the VanTuyl Ranch area, and preservation of the agricultural uses. She shared her screen
to display a preliminary site plan. She explained that the first development would be the infiltration
gallery and the raw water pump station located close to the river and off of County Road 15.
Geotechnical work has been occurring in that area to confirm groundwater in that area. A pipeline
will go from the river and run north to the water treatment plant near the Ranch Headquarters.
There will be parallel pipes with the infiltration galley, raw water, and well manifold system. At
the ranch headquarters the treatment plant and water shop facility would be built. Kevin Tone
discussed the details of those two buildings. Both buildings are in the conceptual design stage and
are still under discussion for exact size and space needs. Mr. Tone showed an image of a traditional
water treatment plant that typically has a large footprint, and an image of a ranch-style, enclosed
treatment plant that could complement the ranch buildings and structures already on site there. He
showed images of what the buildings could look like on the ranch from a trail-user perspective.
Berms and screens could also be installed to create a smaller visual impact.

Mike Rogers outlined potential funding opportunities from a variety of state and federal agencies
totaling over $13 million dollars, which could be more than or up to half the costs of the project.
Mr. Tone emphasized that not doing the project at all is not an option. Concerns are that potentially
harmful contaminants cannot be fully removed from the current system, by not using the City’s
full water rights they could be called upon for other uses, the CDHPE will not allow the additional
wells, the current wells are located in protected locations and chlorine gas is used to disinfect the
water. Mr. Tone gave a final summary of points the engineers and staff presented to Council. Mr.
McGibbon spoke about the project’s next steps which include completion of the preliminary design
report, updates to the VanTuyl Management Plan, a PUD amendment, an environmental impact
study, design the plant, and confirm external funding. The environmental study will be presented
to Council and the public for input. Upcoming key dates are a PUD public hearing with the
Planning and Zoning Commission on June 14, a PUD amendment public hearing before Council
on July 11, the VanTuyl Management Plan update and approval, and the second reading of the
PUD amendment ordinance on July 25th. The engineers stated that any facility design will be
within the City’s zoning requirements; therefore, the height of the buildings will be below 35°.
The actual treatment system is yet to the determined and will depend on what is discovered in the
testing. Recommended treatment systems will be included in the preliminary design report.
Director Gardner shared that he has had conversations with those working directly on the
agricultural operations at the ranch and they expressed no major opposition. The reservoir is slated
for future development. Council expressed appreciation for the presentation including the
explanation for why the land was originally purchased and the need for a water treatment plant.



Mayor Plata opened the meeting to public input.

Brooke Zanetell, lifelong Gunnison resident, stated that she is not convinced that the current water
treatment system is unsafe or unreliable as it has worked for the past 67 years. A new water
treatment plant is a large operation and could result in malfunctions that the taxpayers will be
financially responsible for, or it would require more grants. She asked that a proposal be presented
to residents on how the City could make the current system more resilient. The diversity of wells
is a benefit of the system and money could be better spent on pinpointing PFAS in the wells and
educating the public about the sources of PFAS.

Andy Sovick, former City Councilmember and resident who lives adjacent to the proposed water
treatment plant site, spoke to NIMBYism. After reading through the Water Master Plan, he
concluded that the suggested site is the best place for a future water treatment plant. This is a big
decision and time should be given to consider impacts to all of the residents of the City, including
its wildlife, birds, the underrepresented, and the trees. Additional thought should be given to
potential light and noise pollution.

Sonja Chavez, general manager of the Upper Gunnison River Water Conservatory District, stated
that her organization participated in source water planning with the City and supports the City’s
stated need for water redundancy within the water system. It is important to take advantage of the
surface and ground water supply. The longer the development of a water treatment plant is pushed
off, the more expensive it will be to build and operate. Contamination within groundwater, caused
by fire, for example, would take a minimum of 7-10 years to filter through and address. There is
no water redundancy anywhere within Gunnison County.

Gail Sovick, as a resident who is lives adjacent to the proposed site, stated that she would like to
be involved in the design process. Overall, she sees the need for the plant and thinks it has been
well thought out. She has ideas about how about the City could re-assess the VanTuyl property
and increase its use through interactive, educational opportunities for kids, composting, and winter
parking for the Nordic trails. She emphasized the importance of the night sky and agreed with the
previous comment about looking at options within the existing system. Mayor Plata stated that
staff has looked at the current system and it was determined that the current system lacks the
reliably and preparation for growth that is needed in the future.

Steve Schechter stated that the City does need a water treatment plant and as a professional solar
installer he emphasized the importance of having the correct design and installation of roof top
solar panels to ensure that they function properly. He also suggested Council and staff consider a
back-up battery system for a water treatment plant and seek out grants for battery and solar power
supplies.

Phil Crossley said he appreciated efforts to minimize the impact of such a facility by placing it on
a disrupted area and designing a facility that mimics a ranch. He also asked the City to be very
transparent with residents about the costs and the final design. He wants to see where the pipes
will be installed because of the impacts of trenching on the trails and the irrigation system. He is
concerned about the creation of tumbleweed habitat that can emerge after the land is disrupted.
Reseeding needs to occur immediately.

Arly Landry asked if the City has inquired about acquiring acres of land for a plant that are not so
beloved by the City. She said that construction on the VanTuyl Ranch for a plant and reservoir in
the future will have effects on the land and the user experience. She asked about the timeline of
the project and expressed concern about the impacts on bird habitat and what will be the impacts
of sound from the facility. She suggested that part of the land goes into a conservation easement
in the future.

William Bennett asked about the projected lifespan of a water treatment plant and reservoir built
especially in relation to future population growth.

Keriann Conroy stated that her primary opposition is because the VanTuyl Ranch is a fully
functioning ecosystem. She acknowledged that the City is waiting on an environmental impact
study, but the City should be thinking through all impacts to the agricultural, wildlife, and wildland



interface during the concept design. She noted that the suggested enhancements are human-
centered.

David Smith asked why the City is going forward with Gunnison Rising when it is looking at
building a water treatment plant for millions of dollars. He suggested building the treatment plant
at Gunnison Rising.

Stewart Schneider appreciated the presentation and public comments. He suggested staff consider
the costs of running and maintaining a water treatment plant after it’s built and how it will be
continued to be paid for.

Zach Reyez asked if Public Works would be able to be moved to a different location.
Jennifer West, who attended online, asked how accurate are the grant estimates.

Brooke Zanetell brought up the infiltration gallery and stated that it is a big operation to build an
infiltration gallery. She asked specific questions about the size, functionality, and impacts to the
groundwater of it. She wants more information regarding the infiltration gallery. She mentioned
the flow of the Gunnison River into the VanTuyl Ranch area and that wetlands are the best place
to store water.

Mayor Plata asked for final input from the public. There was none.

JV A Engineers and staff responded to the concerns and questions that were brought up. First, since
water regulations have changed over the last 50 years, the system the City has now would no longer
meet those regulations. Mr. Cowan stated that the State of Colorado is more concerned about
communities meeting water quality standards than the costs of a water treatment plant. He
explained that Gunnison has possible access to eight million dollars in grant funding and debt
forgiveness and up to $5 million in loan forgiveness from the Federal government. This plant is a
high priority for the State because the City does not have an actual plant. Another part of the
funding will come from increasing rates for two more years. The hope is to get one-time grant
funding to help pay for the plant and to help keep rates from increasing in the future.

Gunnison Rising is a private development and not the right location for a water treatment plant.
Gunnison Rising uses a different water source and would not be compatible with the City’s current
water sources. The City is being proactive with its plans, conceptual design, and seeking funding
from external sources. The City really only has one source of water, which is a shallow system.
The Water Master Plan that the City recently conducted emphasized the importance of having a
redundant water source and using the City’s senior water rights. The City wants and needs high
producing wells.

Mayor Plata summarized that the City needs a water treatment plant and it would be irresponsible
to not build one. All of the public’s comments are valid and have been heard, but steps must be
taken to have greater water redundancy and a system in place to protect against contamination.
New State water regulations and requirements cannot be ignored. VanTuyl is a special place and
important for wildlife habitat and mental wellness, and safe drinking water is a must for the City.

Joe Dix approached Council to have the estimated cost of $20-$30 million restated by Mr. Cowan.
Mayor Plata restated that the projected construction timeline will be 18 to 24 months.

The useful lifespan of a water treatment plant is a minimum of 30 years. This facility will be built
so that the City can continue to grow into it over time without needed additions in the future. The
forthcoming preliminary design report will include the cost of the facility as well as 20 years’
worth of operational and maintenance costs. It was said again that the outer appearance of the
building and surrounding landscaping is under discussion as staff and Council are continuing to
take public input. The conversation about building a water treatment plant began in 2019 with the
Water Master Plan and the conversation is continuing with public input as the project moves

forward.

Council went into recess at 7:55 p.m. and returned to the Regular Session at 8:12 p.m.



Consent Agenda. Councilor Gelwicks moved and Mayor Pro Tem Logan seconded the motion
to approve the Consent Agenda with the following items: 1) approval of the April 25, 2023,
Regular Session Meeting minutes; 2) excuse Councilor Miles from the April 25, 2023, Regular
Session meeting; and 3) excuse Councilor Freeburn from the April 25, 2023, Regular Session
meeting for personal and medical reasons.

Roll call, yes: Plata, Logan, and Gelwicks. So carried.

Roll call, no: None.

Roll call, abstain: Freeburn and Miles.

Update on One Valley Resiliency Roadmap. Community Development Director Anton
Sinkewich introduced Clark Anderson of Community Builders and Cathie Pagano, Gunnison
County Community Development Director, all of whom were attending online.
Community Development Director Sinkewich started by reminding Council that this work is
funded through a grant from the Department of Local Affairs. The purpose of the One Valley
Recovery Roadmap is intended to build upon the success of the One Valley Prosperity Project and
to bring together all jurisdictions and communities in the Gunnison Valley to address major
challenges to create a more resilient Gunnison Valley. The presentation transitioned to Clark
Anderson of Community Builders who displayed a power point presentation. Cathie Pagano
seconded Director Sinkewich’s opening comments and emphasized that the Recovery Roadmap is
building upon past successes and outcomes of the One Valley Prosperity Project.

Gunnison is known for having a history of collaboration and the four primary jurisdictions are
connected through a regional economy, market dynamics, and movement throughout the valley
for personal and professional reasons. Each community in the Gunnison Valley plays a unique role
and contributes to the Valley. The purpose of the One Valley Resiliency Roadmap project is to
improve regional collaboration on shared priorities, and to seek alignment among regional partners
for a more resilient region and agreed upon shared goals and strategies to guide regional action on
shared priorities. The areas of regional collaboration and action are 1) providing community
housing, 2) land use, transportation, & infrastructure, and 3) strengthen civic capacity. The shared
regional priorities are 1) community, especially during this time when the communities are
growing and changing, 2) equity & inclusion, which means bringing new and different voices and
perspectives to the table and in policy-making work, 3) climate & environment, which will focus
on taking actions around protecting the environment and addressing issues and impacts of climate
change. This project will deliver the One Valley Roadmap, a unified strategy to address shared
regional priorities that include a regional housing strategy, a land use, transportation, an
infrastructure framework, and a civic capacity action plan. This project is to occur in three phases
that began in November 2022 with the conclusion estimated date to be in July 2023.

Mr. Anderson gave a high-level overview of each shared priority, starting with land use,
transportation, & infrastructure, followed by housing, and finishing with civic capacity. For each
shared priority he listed common challenges and regional goals. He provided Council with ideas
from each priorities’ action plan on how the One Valley Recovery Roadmap can help the valley
work together to address the challenges and to achieve the shared goals. Council gave Mr.
Anderson feedback on the strategies and action plans regarding more clarity around complete
streets and great neighborhoods. It was expressed that this is a great benchmark of where the region
is today. Civic capacity needs to be given the same attention and focus as the other priorities. Mr.
Anderson mentioned that one of the specific challenges around civic capacity was having the
resources available to dedicate to improving civic capacity. Next steps for the project are to
reconvene the regional leadership and action teams and present the final plan to jurisdictions in
July 2023. Mayor Plata thanked everyone who has been involved in this process and work.

Appointment of Deputy City Clerk. City Clerk Erica Boucher approached Council along with
Laura Buffington in regards to the Deputy City Clerk position. The purpose of this agenda item
was for Ms. Buffington to be appointed Deputy City Clerk by City Council. Clerk Boucher shared
with Council that Ms. Buffington has the qualifications, professional experience, and readiness to
move into the position. This position became open when Cassie Mason submitted her resignation
on April 5,2023. City Clerk Boucher explained that Ms. Buffington will take on the primary duties
of the Deputy City Clerk as well as the Municipal Court responsibilities. Updating the Deputy City
Clerk job description to acknowledge Ms. Buffington’s skills and experience will result in a
streamlined administrative transition for staff and the public. The third clerk’s position was
reformatted to include the primary duties of communications assistant and records management.



The City is accepting applications. Ms. Buffington thanked staff and Council for their support.
City Manager Cowan seconded the professional qualities and abilities Ms. Buffington has that
Clerk Boucher shared and also noted her positive and can-do attitude in the office. Council
acknowledged the importance for professional succession opportunities within the City and its
commitment to professional development.
Mayor Pro Tem Logan moved and Councilor Gelwwks seconded the motion to appoint Laura
Buffington as Deputy City Clerk.

Roll call, yes: Logan, Gelwicks, Freeburn, Miles, and Plata. So carried.

Roll call, no: None

Ordinance No. 5, Series 2023, First Reading: An Ordinance of the City Council of the City of
Gunnison, Colorado, Repealing Ordinance No. 7, Series 1992. Councilor Gelwicks introduced
Ordinance No. 5, Series 2023, and read it aloud by title only. Councilor Gelwicks moved and
Mayor Pro Tem Logan seconded the motion to pass and ordered to publish on first reading.
City Manager Cowan and Police Chief Robinson confirmed that Ordinance No. 7, Series 1992, is
an outdated ordinance that needed to be repealed.

Roll call, yes: Gelwicks, Freeburn, Miles, Plata, and Logan. So carried.

Roll call, no: None.

Resolution No. 8, Series 2023: A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Gunnison,
Colorado, Commending KC Wenzel for Outstanding Services as the Student Liaison of the
Gunnison City Council, Representing Western Colorado University from September 28, 2021, to
May 9, 2023. Mayor Pro Tem Logan introduced Resolution No. 8, Series 2023, and read it aloud
in full. Mayor Pro Tem Logan moved to adopt Resolution No. 8, Series 2023, and Councilor
Gelwicks seconded the motion. Council thanked Mr. Wenzel for his service and wished him the
best in the future.
Roll call, yes: Freeburn, Miles, Plata, Logan, and Gelwicks. So carried.

Roll call, no: None.

Award Contract for Construction Services for Distribution System Improvements. Electric
Superintendent Will Dowis came before Council to receive authorization to award and execute a
contract for construction services for the distribution circuit improvements project. This is a multi-
year and multi-phase project. It was confirmed that the contract states that the workers will have a
25-foot radius from the center of the pole to work within. Councilor Gelwicks moved and Mayor
Pro Tem Logan seconded the motion to authorize the City Manager to award a contract to Altitude
Energy for construction services for distribution circuit improvements for an amount not to exceed

$628,335.62.
Roll call, yes: Miles, Plata, Logan, Gelwicks, and Freeburn. So carried.

Roll call, no: None.

Public Works Semi-Annual Report. Public Works Director Gardner approached Council and
shared highlights of Public Works’ most recent projects. They include but are not limited to:
working on funding ideas and education related to street maintenance and improvements, the
transition to four, ten hour work days for the summer, grants for the Ohio Avenue Street
Enhancement project, working with developers on housing developments, and Gunnison Rising.
He also mentioned the completion of the Palisades street construction and paving project. The
sewer expansion project has been designed with a CMAR, but the bid process has not begun. Staff
has been working with Community Development on quick wins related to transportation and multi-
modal travel. All departments have been busy completing daily tasks, streamlining processes, and
working on special projects, such as a water treatment plant, a new SCADA system at the
Wastewater Treatment Plant, the solar project at the airport, electrical expansion, and replacement
of heavy equipment. A recycling technician was hired. The Facilities Manager has been busy
completing projects throughout City facilities and working on the energy performance audit with
McKinstry. Council thanked Director Gardner for his and his staffs’ work throughout the year.

Staff and Council gave brief reports. City Attorney Fogo informed Council that SB23-213 was
cancelled but may come back before legislation in the future, hopefully in a better form. May 9,
2023, was Western Liaison KC Wenzel’s final meeting. Leah Taylor will begin her term on
Tuesday, May 23, 2023. Councilor Jim Miles intends to resign from Council before the next
election for personal and medical reasons. CDOT approved the four new variable speed signs to



be installed on state highways. Staff was successful in intervening with the Colorado Cable
Television Association. The administrative judge overturned the intervention and concluded the
City was asking for basic 911 service needs. This allows for an increase of $2 to $3 which will be
used for the construction of a repeater line to cover CB South through a sophisticated software
system.

Council continued the Regular Session into a Work Session to discuss the street funding
strategy. Mr. Cowan noted that Council’s packet included a revised letter of support for allocation
of the Rec Improvement fund from PRAC. The purpose of the work session was for Council to
discuss the recent feedback received from the public and information from staff on how to proceed
regarding the presented street funding options. Staff is seeking direction on if and how the City
should move forward. PRAC chair Kathleen Kinkema, who was online, confirmed to Council that
PRAC was in strong consensus in their support of a reallocation of funds from Rec to streets with
their outlined points, but may not be in complete agreement regarding a recommendation on the
sunset. That is more of a decision for Council. Due to the late hour, Council chose to postpone the
discussion until the next meeting.

With no additional business to come before Council, Mayor Plata adjourned the Regular
Session at 9:50 p.m.

Mayor




